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RWA SOUTHERN AREA AGM


This was held at the Civil Service Club in Chadwick Street, SW1.  A Committee Meeting was held beforehand.  When the doors were opened to admit the AGM attenders at 7.15 pm, not a single person was present.  So the AGM was just the Committee, and even the Committee lacked a few members.  Honorary Secretary CHRIS FLINT summed-up the dent to the Committee’s morale when he said. “In view of my commitments within race walking and especially my role within the Centurions which is a growing body, it is most likely that this will be my last year as Hon. Secretary of the Southern Area.  I am concerned that there is a growing reluctance within race walking to get involved in the running of the sport which, strangely doesn’t run itself unless someone is willing to go it”.  What was annoying was that committee members had been trying hard to canvass walkers to support the meeting and several (yes several) had promised that they would get there if they could.  In the end – not one!  Still we know what, “I’ll get there if I can” means. 


Among matters decided was a change of venue for the Southern Area 10K Championship.  After many years at Imber Court, this traditional early January event will be staged at Earl’s Colne in September. The Southern Area 20K is down for Imber Court on Saturday 24th February.  Please give your Southern Area Committee your full support by racing or helping at their promotions.


The line-up of Officers is unchanged, apart from the erstwhile vacant position of Honorary Assistant Secretary.  Both DAVE SHARPE and PAM FICKEN offered their services with the latter being voted in.  Dave also offered his years of experience to the Committee and this offer was snapped up.  Dave represents rank-and-file opinion and he will soon be making his mark inside the Committee room.
FINAL CURTAIN AT BLACKHEATH PARK

[image: image2.wmf]The truncated 2006 season of 9K yacht handicaps ended on Bonfire Night with the best supported attendance of the series.  21 entered, 20 started and 19 finished.  A newcomer purchased numbers and pins, did some warming-up and then got lost on route to the start line.  Plucky LAURENCE DORDOY (who was in contention for series individual award) tried his best before being forced to a standstill by a recurring hamstring injury.  In the series Ilford went ‘nap’ by filling the top 3 places courtesy of DAVE SHARPE, ALAN O’RAWE and STEVE UTTLEY, scoring 296, 214 and 210 respectively.  Just 1 point adrift of the awards was Castle Point’s BRIAN BOGGENPOEL.  Had Castle Point finished just 1 walker in any position, they’d have collected the 3rd place team awards, but it was not to be.

HALL OF FAME

Making the lead story on the back page of The Guardian is ERIC HALL (9th in the Melbourne Olympic Games 50K Walk of 1956) and his band of 50 yeasr-on re-unionists.  Those reuniting 50 years on, as well as our Eric, were June Folds (silver 4x100m relay), John Salisbury (bronze 4x400m relay), John Disley (6th 3,000m steeplechase), Mike Farrell (5th 800m), Brian Hewson (5th 1,500m), Margaret Edwards (bronze backstroke), Howard Davies (triple Olympian hockey player), Tommy Nicholls (silver featherweight boxing) and Dick McTaggart (gold lightweight boxing).  181 members formed the GB 1956 Olympic Squad.  As well as Dick, 1956 gold medals were also won by Terry Spinks, Judy Grinham, Gillian Sheen and the late Chris Brasher.  How many of those names can readers remember?  A sign of Olympic growth can be seen in the number of press passes issued:  1956 – 589, 1996 – 15,500.  On the plane to Melbourne in 1956, men were at the back and women at the front and Team Manager JACK CRUMP (who also doubled as Athletics Correspondent for the Daily Telegraph) ordered a stiff curtain be drawn between them.
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80 NOT OUT

The 80th staging of the famous Enfield Open 7 Miles saw a good field and plus events on the undercard.  SCOTT DAVIS retained his individual title with a minute’s improvement on his 2005 timing after beating off a stiff early challenge from NICK SILVESTER.  Ilford retained their team title with in-form STEVE UTTLEY and dependable DAVE SHARPE forming the trio.  DAVE KATES defied injury to appear and got locked into a battle with fast-finishing OLLY BROWNE for the honour of being Ilford’s 3rd scoring man.  Both got 3 crosses on the board and were pulled out after the race.  In Olly’s case it was well after the race as he only learned of his fate on Monday evening when ALAN O’RAWE broke the bad news!
DEBRIEF
DAVE SHARPE phoned up after the final Blackheath race and pointed out that Ilford had won the team award 7 times, which was now more than any other Club.  He also pointed out that his winning points margin was a record – beating his 2005 record winning margin.  He also vowed to challenge for the individual title again in 2007, saying “If you do the races, you get the awards.  And I’ve done over 30 so far this year”.  Dave has a point, for if every walker did over 30 races by early November, then race walking would be in a better state.  Dave also phoned up after the Enfield Open 7 and commented that he thought the raffle and presentation had gone on for too long.  So did many, so we congratulate Enfield & Harringey AC on their foresight in moving their Series Presentation Ceremony back by a month.  At least that saved some time after the Enfield 7.  They had their usual bumper raffle, Open 7 Awards, Enfield Club Awards, VAC and SCVAC Awards to present.  The Series Presentation, plus the London Business Houses Awards will be made on Saturday 23rd December (+ mince pies and wine) so please all come along in your droves.
NO HIKE AT WALKING MEETS
For the umpteenth season, the Cambridge Harriers Winter League races at Bexley are staying at £1.  For Essex walkers this covers the Dartford Toll fees.  With most races costing £3, the low price of £1 means that the £1 each way crossing fee is offset.  Nowadays all races are 5k ones with 2 pm starts (but 5/10 minutes walk from the Clubhouse).  Dates are:  Saturdays 10th February and 10th March.
THE STOMP
The Vaudeville Theatre is currently staging ‘The Stomp’ and BILL SUTHERLAND’s nephew is part of that theatre’s management.  So when the touring New Zealand rugby union ‘All Blacks’ booked-in for a night’s entertainment, Bill and Kath were also invited along as guests.  Bill’s a rugby man, with a season ticket for London Irish.  Bill and Kath were given a private box – and said Bill, “We were the only ones in a box and the theatre goers always look up to see if there’s anybody in a box, as that’s often where notable persons are seated.  On this occasion many looked-up at us”.  After the final curtain call the ordinary punters were tipped back into the street, but Bill and Kath joined the NZ squad for a private backstage party.  Bill met coach Sir Brian Lahore, captain Richie McCaw and Keven Mealamu (50% of the double-act who spear tacked British Lions Captain Brian O’Driscoll out of the series ‘down under’).  Bill and Kath also enjoyed the show!
WALK THE WALK

DON THOMPSON’S achievement in winning the 50km road-walking race at the 1960 Olympics was truly a great win for an amateur sportsman..


At the following Olympics in 1964, the 50k silver medal was taken by another great British walker, Paul Nihill, who also won the 20k European Gold in 1969.  Paul represented Great Britain as a total amateur in four Olympics.  At one time, he held 13 world records at difference distances.


I used to take Paul to races in my van (a Del Boy-style Reliant) having first got to know him when my club Eldon Rhab (physically handicapped and able-bodied) invited him to make a presentation to the great paralympic athlete Carol (Caz) Bryant (now Walton) to mark her achievements, also at the 1964 Games.


Paul became interested in our club and helped us with many of our fundraising events, including a 32-hour table-tennis marathon by four wheelchair players (one of them was me).


He managed to get the great Henry Cooper to start us off.


He was President of our club and is one of this country’s great athletes.  How about a knighthood for him?


Carol McLean,   Poole, Dorset.

LETTER RECEIVED BY PAUL NIHILL




25, Berkeley Square




Grand Avenue




Worthing,  BN11 5AF




01903 249372

Dear Paul,


I see from today’s issue of ‘Daily Mail’ that Carol McLean from Poole thinks very highly of our work for the Eldon Rhab club and thinks you deserve a knighthood.


As you are one of our greatest ever walkers I think it’s a good idea.  It would appear that Roger has beaten you to it!


All the very best wises,   Lord Hawkins of Worthing
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1980 - Amateur Athletic Association Centenary.
Signed by Sir Roger Mills, |0 times British 3000m
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HSBC MANX HARRIERS OPEN 2007 – IMPORTANT INFORMATION

Due to circumstances which were not known when the date was fixed recently, and which are beyond the control of the club, Manx Harriers announce that the date of this meeting has to be changed.  The meeting will NOT now take place on Saturday 3rd March 2007 as recently advertised.

We hope to be able to announce a new date very shortly, and hope that it will be Saturday 10th March 2007.  

If 10th March is confirmed as the date, the only difference to the programme is likely to be that the 10k run (scheduled to conclude the programme) would be cancelled due to a clash with other running events.  The race walking programme would be exactly as previously advertised.

We extend our sincere apologies for any inconvenience this unavoidable change of date may cause.

David Griffiths,  Manx Harriers.
Adds Hon. Ed.
10/3/07 is now confirmed.
NEW FORMAT
Having lost races in 2006, Blackheath Park race will no longer be held in the middle of the year – as the Club Manager won’t open up for a handful.  To offset the loss, an extra race will be staged on January 21st  at 11.30 am,  so please support this new date.
JANUARY TRANSFER WINDOW

Popular character MICK BARNBROOK is swapping his 1st and 2nd claim clubs over for 2007.  He fancies one last year in the sport, as he’s approaching 65 years, and would like it to be in the vest of SARNIA WALKING CLUB.  He’s 2nd claim there and also Guernsey’s self-appointed Minister for Mainland Development.

So Ilford AC now become his 2nd claim club.  His Essex qualification remains unaffected as he’s Romford born (at the now-closed Oldchurch Hospital).

Ilford members thank Mick for his always enthusiastic support and are grateful that they will still have the benefit of his services – albeit in 2nd claim capacity.  He is wished well in his new vest.
TELL ME THE OLD, OLD STORY
We’ve heard about a regular supporter of running races who has recently been entering a number of walking events.  He phoned-up a walking race promoter to ask for details and thought the official to be and we quote – “off hand”.  Really, race walking now needs every newcomer it can possibly attract.  We won’t name the Club or the organiser being accused – just as we didn’t a couple of years ago when a lady competitor who works in Metropolitan Essex accused the same person as being downright rude; and vowed never again to complete in that organiser’s races (and has kept her word). Mind you 8 years ago Essex Walker also quoted walkers who no longer appear in races organised by the same person, when he was heard to utter that race walking could well do without all these old boys at the back.  Well, as seen by our last issue’s age profile breakdown of August’s Enfield League event, the sport would have toppled over the precipice without veterans.  So please – everybody – lighten up and welcome any new faces.  And…what about those who’ve taken umbrage at this organisers words?  Well you’ve made your point. So please come back and join-in his promotions!
WRITES MRS MAGGIE THOMPSON
Dear Dave,


Thank you very much for sending me a copy of your newsletter.  Don seems to have left a good impression with everyone he met in life and it’s a pity that he won’t know about all the nice words that have been said and written about him.


We had a service to celebrate his life to which many of his athletic friends and rivals came and it was a happy occasion.  We find it hard to believe that such an active and vital man has gone at a relatively young age but better that than living on to old age and possible infirmity – that would have been purgatory for him.


Best wishes,  Maggie Thomson.
MORE AWARDS FOR ARTHUR
After Remembrance Day silence on the Enfield Open 7 start line, a round of applause was given for septuagenarian 
ARTHUR THOMSON on his award as the
ATHLETICS VETERAN OF THE YEAR.
TRIBUTES TO A LEGEND

Just to support Guy’s sense of loss.  I remember still the thrill in 1960 of seeing murky pictures of ‘il Topolino’ beating, against the odds, the great Abdon Parmich in Rome. And, more personally, finding myself briefly in the same group as Don in my first National ‘10’ and being chuffed to bits!


And, I know it’s full of contradictions and it’s a touch romantic, but Don Thompson remains a symbol of the true amateur.  His like will probably never be seen again.


Don – thanks for the memories.


Tony Taylor (Lancashire WC and Cretan exile)
GET WELL SOON

The bumper Enfield raffle this year did not have Centurion KEN ROOST selling the tickets, which was most unusual.  Sadly Stevenage-based Ken’s wife was unwell.  We hope the good lady gets well pronto, and that we’ll soon see Ken along at another Enfield League event.
CLOCKS BACK FOR NO WALKERS GOING FORWARD
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For several years the last Sunday in October has seen the most popular event in the Essex League, to wit the Essex Police 5 Miles.  It’s been all around the County – Southend, Harlow, Colchester (University and the Garrison), Basildon (Gloucester Park) and Earl’s Colne Airfield.  There was always a nice atmosphere at the post-race buffet and presentation.  So we were truly disappointed that the 2006 event was not staged.  Mind you we have all appreciated the Essex Police’s desire to continue the event as Police participation has been considerably reduced.  The event always clashed with the end of British Summer Time, and entrants had to think about turning their clocks back on the Saturday night.  Most years somebody or other got caught out.  One year ‘character’ JOHN PERKINS really hit the jackpot.  He remembered to adjust his clock by an hour – an hour forward, so he was ready for action some 2 hours early!   One ex-Police walker has expressed with pessimism, that when an annual event misses a year it can sometimes signal the end.  If it does, THE JOHN HEDGETHORNE TROPHY is the major award – going to the team turning out the most participants.  So hopefully it will be revived in 2007, though if not, we’re sure that the magnificent cup can be assigned to another Essex Police athletics event.  Organiser STEVE KING had a lot going against him this year.  The winning Division earns the right to stage the next Championship. Colchester won in 2005 but alas 2006 saw concerns at both safe Colchester courses.  The University have hiked their hire charges so high that they’ve done themselves out of our business.  And at The Garrison, major and long-running road works have thwarted Steve’s attempts to set a date.  That means that the Nicola 5 Miles on Canvey Island has been best supported Essex event in 2006 – so it could be considered as a possible Essex League event should another fixture be required in 2007 and beyond.
OPEN SESAME
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The new owners of Ilford’s Winter HQ at Chigwell Row have installed a security gate.  To save you hanging around until somebody comes along who knows the code, it’s 1104 press ENTER.  Please transfer this info to your diaries.  
WRITES PHILIP WILLIAMS 
RE THE INDOOR CITY CHALLENGE


I know of a number of athletes that would like to take part.  However, they are race-walkers.


You’ve probably noticed that British race walking interests have not been represented at major championships in recent years.  Athens 2004 was the first Olympics since the original games in Athens in 1896 that Britain was not represented in the walks.  We also had no representation at the European Championships this summer in Gothenburg.  I believe that one of the reasons for the decline in British race walking, an event that we used to be best in the world at, is the lack of inclusion at major championships within the UK.  Our athletes do not have the opportunities to compete, loose interest and drop out.


I believe that the inclusion in events such as the Indoor City Challenge is vital in rebuilding this arm of athletics within the UK.  With the Olympics coming we must regenerate and include all aspects of athletics from grass roots levels to have any change of winning medals in 2012.


Yours in Sport,  Phillip Williams.
IN TURKU (FINLAND)

DANIEL and DOMINIC KING flew the flag for Team GB in the Nordic 20K, but sadly both were stopped short by the waving of the dreaded red disk.

IN THE SMALL HOURS
KATHY CRILLEY, a leading light on the organising committee of The Centurions 95th Anniversary Dinner, so enjoyed the post-function chit-chat in the bar at the Royal Air Force Club in Piccadilly, that the last tube home was missed.  So what did an International walker do?  Well Kathy and her guest decided to walk home!  London cabbie and potential Centurion STEVE ALLEN was working that night but obviously didn’t spot Kathy.  An interesting course of action, as one potential attender decided against buying a ticket as he felt uncomfortable travelling at night in London after such a function.  But…no problems for Kathy!
WELL OFF THE GROUND AT ENFIELD

The Royal Air Force Remembrance Day flypast over Central London – timed to coincide with the service at the New Zealand Forces Memorial by Hyde Park Corner on Saturday afternoon – continued on at low level and flew right over the middle of Enfield’s King George Playing Fields while the Open 7 Miles was in progress!  The more serious competitors were so dedicated that they were unaware of it, though most looked up to see what was making the noise – 3 Eurofighters and a Nimrod!  
WRITES DAVE SHARPE
Dear Sir,


I recently did my 153rd race around Blackheath and Tim Watt (Race Walking Record) took a photo of those who had done over 100 races there – Ken Watts, Mick Barnbrook, Alan O’Rawe, Dave Ainsworth and myself.  The person missing was Bob Watts.  Two walkers who may have made it to 100 were Bill King (SWC) who died of illness and Stuart Bennett (LV) who had a road crash and never walked again.   I started my Blackheath career in 1972, so 34 years going around the place is not bad.  I remember the Blackheath Festival with kids events (2-3 kms), Women’s 5k and a Senior Men’s 10k.  It could be a killer going around the green at the end of the final lap, which could either make or break you.  I remember the old LPR clubhouse that burnt down – perhaps an insurance job?  As for the new one, unfortunately the lease ran out and it is awaiting development, so we now change at The Old Addeyans Club.  It is fun when you get so-called Sunday morning footballers showering in their kit with boots on and all causing a mess.  The best race for numbers was 86 walkers, midweek in the 70s, when we had Essex Police and Metropolitan Police cadets turning up in minibuses.  There was a 6 miler at Battersea Park and we staged our own Essex County Track 10,000 metres with 50 plus walkers in it.  Blackheath was started by Dennis Vale and carried on by John Laing and now Steve Wynn (Millwall supporter – well there’s a lost soul).  His helpers are Geoff Barnard and Harry Jefford (Salty Sam) and a yacht handicap is a different type of event as you are always chasing someone and there is always someone after you and it’s not Old Bill.  It makes you work.  There are only two other places I have done yacht handicaps – Enfield and Carshalton.


Yours in Sport,   D.W. Sharpe.


IAC/SCVAC Hon Walking Sec.  Centurion No. 578.
POTS OF INFORMATION

As race walking dwindles, more races reach the end of their shelf life as organisers decide they can no longer stage races for mere handfuls of entrants.  In Essex the 50K Championship hit the buffers some years ago, and continues on as a ‘side event’ in conjunction with the National.  The last Essex 20K got only 5 Essex-qualified men to appear and that also now only lives on as a ‘side event’ in conjunction with the Southern Area 20K.  Now the famous Essex 20 Miles Championship appears to be over as well.  Last year saw 2 Essex qualified men and 1 Essex qualified lady finish (+ another classified lady).  The previous year was little better and 3 years ago the Championship was assassinated behind closed doors in a Committee room huddle.

BOB DOBSON has commented on how many cups and trophies are no longer awarded and enquired what will happen to all the silverware that is now stored in attics?  There’s plenty piling up in the attics…for instance EDDIE TROTTER faithfully keeps possession of all the London Busmen’s trophies.  Except, of course, the BERT ANGEL TROPHY (for 7 Miles).  The last winner of that disappeared off the scene – complete with said trophy.

[image: image7.wmf]Of course some trophies get re-allocated.  That brings concerns.  In races where maybe only the victor got a trophy, now many more entrants (from a much reduced pool of entrants) are going home weighed down with pots (1st Veteran, 1st Centurion, Best Stylist, 1st woman born on a Tuesday etc., etc.,).  The custom has long gone whereby Clubs and individuals who had the honour of being presented with trophies were willing (and proud) to get them engraved.  That now costs around £6-a-time and with much smaller fields being presented with more-and-more pots, it’s becoming expensive to be  rewarded for what passes for success nowadays.

But readers… please heed Bob’s previously published request reference trophy discipline.  Always return them on time, cleaned, engraved and ready for re-presentation.  
WRITES DAVE KEELEY 
OF HAVERING 90 JOGGERS
Super newsletter.  You do well to fill it every month.  Inspirational.
FULL HOUSE

The annual Ely New Year’s Eve 10K has maximum 750 entry and no more can be accepted.  For a 3rd successive year there’s a Walking Section.  Both Sue Clements and Ron Wallwork are to be congratulated for ‘banging the drum’ with Ron also organising a walkers post-race pub meal.
IT’LL BE ALL RIGHT ON THE NIGHT
The Olympic Delivery Authority have announced at all 2012 venues will be ready at least 12 months before the opening ceremony. So we won’t have drills and hammers banging right up to the night beforehand will we?  So why has their Chairman JACK LEMLEY suddenly quit? 
WRITES A MEMBER OF THE 
GEORGE FORMBY APPRECIATION SOCIETY





13, Cobal Court,





Churchfield Road,





Frodsham,,  Cheshire,  WA6 6RH





Tel: (01928) 731088





e-mail:  cliffroyle@freenet.co.uk
Dear Dave,


Many thanks indeed for sending me a copy of your publication ‘Essex Walker’ which had in it a couple of letters about the 95th Anniversary Dinner of the Centurions in which mention was made of my attendance at such an important occasion.  It was indeed an honour for me to attend my first ‘Centurions’ official occasion after so many years.


You certainly seem to have a great deal of interest in your part of the woods in Race Walking.  When I started with the Lancashire Walking Club in 1939 it had quite a good following.  This dropped off during the war although we did keep going, being helped along by our friend in Yorkshire.  Sadly Lancashire now really lacks support in spite of celebrating its Centenary next year.


Although I am a Life Member of Lancashire Walking Club I did not have much to do with them from the late 1960’s when I changed jobs and moved out of the area.  However I still retained my interest in a number of athletic activities which included Distance Fell Walking, Marathon/Ultra Marathon Running, and 24 Hour Cycling Time Trials.  Eventually of course Father-time caught up on me so I am now just fell walking; can still do a twenty miler, and consider myself reasonably fit even now.  I still have contact with the Lancashire Walking Club, and occasionally go to their events.  It changed my life when I joined the Club in 1939.  It is one thing I did for which I will always be thankful.


Again many thanks for sending me the copy of Essex Walker; it is great to know that there is still some interest in the sport of Race Walking.


Yours in Sport,   Cliff Royle. (C148).
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MEDAL FOR SALE ON EBAY
Former Essex County champion walker DON COX is offering a commemorative 1896-1984 Los Angeles Olympic medal featuring race walking.  Comments the seller, “Not a very interesting sport to watch, but one of the hardest to do.  STEVE CRAM need not apply”.  Thanks to TONY PERKINS for spotting this one.
DOUBLE CONDOLENCE

On behalf of all readers, condolences are offered to both STEVE ALLEN and MICK BARNBROOK (and of course their families and other relations) on the recent sad loss of their mothers.  Steve’s mother had residential connections with Canvey Island and many pleasant memories of the area.  On November 11th family members gathered on the Canvey Island beach for a solemn and dignified scattering of the good lady’s ashes into the sea.  Mick’s mother had been married for over 62 years and spent her last years at Sudbury in Suffolk.  Our thoughts are very much with both at this sad time.
UPDATE ON GEORGE MEADOWS

Thanks to KEN EASLEA, and reproduced by kind permission of ENFIELD WALKER EXTRA, we give an update of former Essex County Champion walker GEORGE MEADOWS (who in the colours of Essex Beagles won the Essex 10 Miles in 1958 clocking 1.17.13 and leading his Club to team success).  Ken writes, “I heard from Toni Meadows, it is now 28 months since George had the massive stroke.  He still can’t talk or eat by mouth.  A few months ago she met two walkers; she believes one was Ken Livermore.  Their twin girls, Kim and Tracey live in Worcestershire and Brighton – not exactly ‘just around the order’!”

When Essex Walker revealed details of George’s condition a number of readers offered to send ‘Get Well Cards’ and even pay visits.  Alas few did….so what about sending George a get-well or Christmas card as the festive season approaches?  Or even pay a visit?  He’s at: 25, Curthwaite Gardens, Oakwood, ENFIELD, Middlesex.  EN2 7LW.
DAVE SHARPE’S DIARIES
For many years, punters supporting the final LPR 9K race of the series went home with a Mount Pleasant pocket diary.  They don’t do them these days.  But in November it was like old times at Blackheath Park as devout DAVE SHARPE used his influence at his local church (where he is a sidesman) to obtain some free diaries from the Dagenham parish of St. Vincent de Paul.  He kindly gave out a lot to Blackheath regulars.  For some, St. Vincent de Paul was a new name.  Well he lived from 1576-1660 and spent part of his life as a slave in Tunis after being captured by pirates.  The French ecclesiastic was ordained in 1600.  He devoted himself to charitable works in Paris and in a number of French towns.  He founded the Mission of the Sisters of Charity in 1632 and was canonised in 1739.  So the many in possession of his Parish Diary now know a bit more about the Saint himself; who was declared ‘The Patron Saint of Charitable Endeavours’ by Pope Leo III and whose annual day is September 27th.
NOT WHAT WE WANTED TO HEAR
In his comprehensive RWA Southern Secretary’s written report for the many AGM attenders (sic) CHRIS FLINT penned encouraging words for young athletes SARAH FORSTER and NICK BALL, who had both competed in the IAAF World Cup at La Coruna.  Well the former has now quit and rumours surround the future involvement of the latter. Promising younger walkers are in short supply and any reduction in their ranks is a catastrophe.  So as we’ve said before folks, please, please always encourage our younger athletes at all times.
BIG HEARTED DAVE SHARPE

Dave is appearing in the Next Flora London Marathon and, as always, he’ll be putting his best foot forward for charity.  His 2007 pledge list is fast becoming one of the longest ever seen among our fraternity.  He’s been passing his sheet around at Blackheath, Enfield and also obtained many pledges at The Centurions AGM and 95th Anniversary Dinner.  The sheet has truly hit the fan!  There can’t be many around who have not had his clipboard waved under their noses.  This is nothing new, as Dave has been a charity fund raiser for many years.
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MAKING A SPLASH

Man of many sports, ‘character’ JOHN PERKINS has enrolled for sailing lessons on Stubbers gravel pit, near Corbets Tey.  Ahoy there!  Let’s hope we don’t hear cries of “Man Overboard”.  Mind you, if the worst happens, John’s also a member of Hornchurch Life Saving Club, who practice in the deep-end of Hornchurch Sports Centre pool every Friday evening!   
WRITES JOHN BORGARS

I disagree with Mick Bateman.  I had a closer view of the walkers at Earl’s Colne than he did because after I hit a bad piece of road and strained my quadriceps (2006 is clearly not my year!), everyone overtook me at least once and I reckoned only one of them (a tail-ender) was breaking the rules.  Some individuals may tailor their style to impress the judges as they pass them but who on earth is going to bother to impress me?

As a relative novice at walking (albeit a normal sports-orientate guy for as long as I can remember) I have assumed that the rules were there to ensure fair competition between walkers (to stop people running or cheating).  Most judges genuinely use judgement, warning and advising those who accidentally transgress the rules while penalising those who do, or should, know better.


If Mr. Bateman thought that, with a torn hamstring and strained quadriceps, I did not always meet his rigorous standards, he is entitled to his opinion – but his letter implies that most of us were cheating.  I have never deliberately cheated at any sport in my life.


Yours sincerely,  John
GOING, GOING, GONE

After a delay, former UK 100 miles walking champion KEVIN PERRY has sold his house in the Southend area and has now fully relocated to his new abode in France.  Needless to say, we all wish him well and thank him for his outstanding contribution to the Essex Walking League over many successful seasons.   However that is not the end, as we know it, for Kevin will be back from time-to-time.  And…he’ll be bringing along his kit, including on July 28/29th for the SWC Battersea Park 100 Miles event, where Southend-on-Sea AC have high hopes of both individual and team success!   Kevin had a final farewell with his closest athletics friends – with a Big Mac’s breakfast special at MacDonalds!  
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THE LOST FORESTS

Essex is to lose another long-distance walk, for the 3-Forests (Hainault, Epping and Hatfield) is to be discontinued after its 2006 staging.  This is a Long Distance Walkers Association promotion.  Said an LDWA activist, “The LDWA are suffering like the RWA in that members are getting older and retiring and sadly in some cases dying.  They are not being replaced by new younger members in any great numbers”.
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NOSTALGIA COLUMN – ARMISTICE DAY 1956

On November 11th 1956 ERIC HALL was on an old propeller-driven plane somewhere over the Timor Sea.  He was with team GB on route to the Melbourne Games, on a journey which started in London on Bonfire Night and reached Melbourne on November 12th with refuelling stopovers at Athens, Istanbul, Basra, Karachi, Calcutta, Darwin and Sydney.  Eric vividly remembers “Our armistice stand-to, the whole aeroplane’s two-minute pin-drop silence except for the drone of propellers, in which time we covered less than 5 miles”.  On the flight, unlike the team, Manager Jack Crump had a 1st class cabin which he shared with the swimming team boss – Alf Price who was the Superintendent of Uxbridge baths.  Jack would welcome visits “only from those who had been to university”.  Explained Jack, “Well the less fortunately educated tend to display a slight inferiority complex and are less ready to feel on equal terms with Varsity athletes”.  When hearing that many other Countries were permitting up to $5 daily allowance, and the British asked for their daily $1 dollar allowance to be doubled to 2.  Jack flatly refused, adding, “And you can pay for your own laundry as well”.  Even in those days Jack Crump was known within true amateur sport as a ‘blazer’
LATE NIGHT LAY-BY LIAISON

So keen was Southern Area Honorary Secretary CHRIS FLINT to return his ‘1st handicap trophy’ in time for the Addington Vase – knowing that he could not be present to defend the said trophy – that he arranged to meet SWC Honorary Trophies Secretary PAM FICKEN in an A10 lay-by near Duxford Aerodrome at 11pm ‘ish’.  Chris was on route to Stanstead Airport, where he was due to fly out to his French residence.  So before tongues wag, the liaison was for good purpose!  Pam also has stewardship of the RWA’s National and Southern trophies and it’s very time consuming.  Sighed Pam, “The Club’s themselves agreed at Committee, that all trophies would be engraved by then, while in their custody.  Yet the majority are being returned un-engraved”.  Again it’s worth asking readers to remember BOB DOBSON’s words on trophy discipline.
[image: image12.emf]

EVERY LITTLE HELPS

Thanks to readers who have passed on their Tesco Sports vouchers for Ilford AC’s collection.  All contributions were gratefully received.

BAGS OF CO-OPERATION
[image: image13.emf]

Could attenders at Ilford’s Christmas 10K at Chigwell Row on Sunday 17th December (10.30 am) please leave their bags in the changing rooms and not bring them into the tea bar area.  This is very small, and we need all the space possible for a double-presentation (Ilford awards and 2006 Essex League awards).  Just a reminder, there will be the usual ad hoc social in the tap room of nearby Maypole public house post-presentation.  
YES MINISTER
OUR 1970 Commonwealth Games 20 Miles bronze medallist BILL SUTHERLAND was having a coffee in Costas at the M3 Winchester Motorway Services when the Secretary of State for Culture, Media, Arts and Sport stopped off for a journey break.  She breezed in, followed by her entourage, and spotted Bill’s prominent GB Athletics blazer badge.  “Mind if I join you? Asked the Rt. Hon. Tessa Jowell MP.  Bill didn’t mind, so the pair started their conversation.  Bill holds views on current affairs and has aired them of LBC and BBC Radio 5 phone-ins.  Eventually Bill steered the conversation away from sport and around to the current Government’s failings.  At this point and in mid-sentence, Tessa. uttered. “it’s been a pleasure to meet you, but I must go now!”.  So without Mr. Speaker calling “Time” the discussion ended.
“I KNOW ‘CAUSE I WAS THERE”

Granddad ALAN O’RAWE has many contacts around the Southend area, so he managed to get a much sought after ticket for the ‘Shrimpers’ 1-0 defeat of ‘The Reds’ in the Carling Cup!
WRITES GEORGE EASTWOOD




Pedney,





Carpenters Arms Lane





Thornwood,





Epping,





Essex.  CM16 6LR

Dear Dave,


Thank you for your kind and considerate gesture in sending Dave Sharpe’s comments on the Woodford 24 Hr. race of – over 30 yrs ago!!


I well remember the tussle with David.  After being continually lapped by him I eventually managed to match his then current speed at about 9pm – ish.  Then the battle started.  Every time I came abreast, so he would surge and drop me for a few laps but then I would catch him again.  This went on for some time until, thankfully, he was forced to leave the track to recover himself.


I had penned all this in a ‘thank you’ letter to my coach, the late Tom Richardson, (former 100 Mile World Record Holder), so I was moved to dig it out again and read it through.  I was reminded of what a great thrill it had all been.


All the Best,  George (C596).
[image: image14.emf]


RING A DING-DING

DAVE SHARPE has a new mobile phone number.  So, if you want to get all the latest walking info, it’s 07979-048671.  

SETBACK FOR DENNIS

Post Office walker DENNIS JONES (who used to walk in the Essex League for Loughton) has gone into Kent’s Beneden Hospital to have an operation on his varicose veins, and has been signed off for a fortnight’s rest and recovery.  We hope he’ll soon be back on the athletics scene, when he has long been a prolific fund raiser for good causes.  In 2007 Dennis intends lining up for the Flora London and Berlin Marathons.  Like many Post Office walkers, Dennis can give a good account of himself in both running races and race walking ones!

NEAR NEIGHBOUR

NATALIE PERKINS, elder daughter of Ilford life member TONY has moved to Peacehaven – and now finds herself less than a mile from much respected former Champion walker DAVE BOXALL.
WALKERS ON THE ROAD

ALAN O’RAWE has estimated that he’s travelled around 30,000 miles in the past 12 months to get talented CHELSEA to her important races on time, fully relaxed and totally ready for competition. 

CORRECTION
Eagle-eyed Northern reader JOHN EDDERSHAW points out that the late Don Thompson’s London-to-Brighton record was not 7.35.38 as published.  It was slightly faster 7.35.12.  John put up some damm good London-to-Brighton times himself and also raced against Don in this now defunct classic race.  John modestly said, “I took part against Don, I didn’t really compete against him as he was always so far ahead”.

 ON EBAY

On offer is a 1979 Essex County AAA walking medal.  Latest bid is 99p, with 75p postage to be added.  The last walking item on EBAY proved to be the Centurions Badge of a stiff – being sold off by his 2 surviving sons.  Let’s hope that this badge has no similar sales motive!  Wonder whose medal it is/was?
SURPRISE SURPRISE

We remember KIM BENNETT, wife of Ilford’s STUART (who was once an Essex League second-placer and a former Scottish International walker).  Kim was 50 in November and a surprise party was organised at a nearby golf club.  A number of walkers were present, as was former GB Team manager VERONA ELDER (a neighbour of Steve and Kim).  Taking pictures was daughter LOUISE, who has now graduated from University and works at New Scotland Yard in a civilian capacity.  Louise made the UK Junior hammer rankings.  Son Ross, a former Essex County AAA Youth 3,000 Metres Walk Champion is a Royal Navy man and was too far away to attend.    

HOPEFULLY ONE’S NUMBER WON’T BE UP
Many readers with Centurions handbooks keep them up to date.  A dagger is placed beside the number of every deceased member.  Daggers are now in place behind 1974 qualifiers 537, 538 and 539.  Hon. Ed. Is No. 540!  
LOUGHTON ATHLETIC CLUB

THE LONDON OPEN WALKS

INCORPORATING THE SOUTHERN

YOUNGER AGE GROUPS’ CHAMPIONSHIPS
Sunday 4th February, 2007

Victoria Park, London

(Changing at Victoria Park Harriers’ H.Q.)

1:00 p.m. Under 11 Boys and Girls 1k

1:20 p.m. Under 13 Boys and Girls 2·5k

1:40 p.m. Under 15 Boys and Girls 2·5k

2:00 p.m. Under 17, Junior and Senior Women

and Under 17 Men 5k

Senior and Junior Men 10k

(In this race, women may complete the 10k for the Essex League)

Awards

All events: first three individuals, first three teams of three

Senior Men and Women: first Centurion n.o.a. first veteran n.o.a.

One second-claim walker may score in each open team.

Entry Fees

Seniors and Juniors £3·00

Under 11s £1·00

All other £2·50

Teams £3·50

(No additional fee for S.R.W.A. Championships)

Entries in advance are preferred

with cheques in favour of Peter Cassidy to him at:

Hufflers, Heard’s Lane, Shenfield, BRENTWOOD, CM15 0SF

Phone 01277 220687 – Fax 01277 212380

Email Peter.Cassidy@btinternet.com

Entries accepted on the day

This is a National Y.A.G. Grand Prix Event
DON’T GO THERE

Just a reminder folks – the New Year’s meeting is no longer being staged.  So enjoy your Hogmanay!  It won’t be the same will it? We remember one year when the race was held along London Wall and JOHN PERKINS came to the start line straight from his revelling!

THEY ALWAYS GO DOWN WELL AT ENFIELD
The 2006 Enfield Open 7 saw 2 heavy fallers though thankfully none ended up at hospital as in 2005.  Now unattached ALAN ELLAM fell early on suffering cuts and broken glasses, but fortunately had spare spectacles with him.  Blooded BERNIE HERCOCK suffered cuts and damaged glasses when a faster competitor lapped him and cut in sharply, causing him to check his stride and fall.  Both hardy competitors dusted themselves down and pressed on to finish!

REPORT FROM DAVE KATES

Despite missing a number of athletes, absent through either injury or illness Ilford A.C. returned from last Saturday’s Belgrave 7 mile road event with the Team Trophy firmly in their grasp.  In a double celebration the club’s defending champion Scott Davis also retained the Individual Trophy after once again mastering the testing Wimbledon course which includes a long killer hill climb on each of it’s 6 laps.  Davis dictated the pace from the start but on the first lap had a battle formation of athletes surrounding him including the respected Yorkshireman Dave Turner, Trevor Jones from Hillingdon A.C. and Nick Sylvester from Aldershot.  At the end of that lap however the giant hill climb introduced itself and a number of athletes were decidedly not pleased to have made it’s acquaintance, particularly with another five ‘hello’s’ still to welcome them.  With a sense of the distress surrounding him the Ilford man made the decisive attack early inviting the others to come to the ‘red line’ with him.  That is the line of pain and first it blew the duo of Jones and Sylvester out of the back with Sylvester incurring a technical infringement warning from the judges in the process, no doubt due to the fatigue creeping over him.  Finally the courageous Dave Turner succumbed as Davis eased clear by moving up yet another gear.  The Ilford star recorded a winning time of 54 mins 51 secs from Dave Turner in 55m42, with Jones 3rd in 56m10, and Sylvester 4th in 60m55.  This was the 5th race victory in a row for Scott Davis in a series which includes the National 50k Championships.  His progress this season has now taken him to No. 2 in the National rankings over the latter distance and also into the top 10 over the other Olympic distance of 20k.  In the Team competition he was given great support by Steve Allen finishing 5th in 60m55.  The likeable London ‘Cabbie’ is enjoying a tremendous resurgence in form at the moment with his performance all the more remarkable as he barely made the start having been misdirected to the wrong course.  Luckily for him and the Ilford club he was able to resort to the ‘knowledge’ to find his way back.  Closing in the team was the consistent Dave Sharpe finishing 9th in 65m30.

Also walked: 
Kevin Marshall 15th in 68m15, Bob Dobson 24th in 74m01.

Team event: 
1st
 Ilford A.C. 

15



2nd
Hillingdon A.C.

33



3rd
Belgrave


36
Ilford A.C. 
Racewalking Section

INVITATION

Good Morning Dave,

Hope this message finds you well.  I hope I’m not too late for inclusion in the Essex Walker, I guess I am for December, January’s Edition will not be too late.  Just to advise you that the MPWC Annual Dinner is booked for Wednesday 7th March 2007, usual time and usual venue.  Tickets will be £26 per head.

[image: image15.wmf]Wishing you a happy and healthy festive season.

Kind regards

Karen

Karen Bailey

Counter Terrorist Command SO15

New Scotland Yard

Tel: 020 7230 4477 (64477)

Mobile: 07990 774640

Email: Katen.Bailey@met.police.uk
EVENING ALL
Two Essex-based former Scottish International walkers are retiring after 30 years distinguished Police service in the New Year.  Bowing-out are STUART BENNETT (Metropolitan) and MIKE DUNION (Essex).  The latter will reside in France near George Nibre’s abode.  We wish both athletes many contented years of active and happy retirement.   
REPORTS RWA GENERAL SECRETARY PETER CASSIDY

THE R.W.A. A.G.M.

On the 3rd December saw the following elected:

Officers

President:


Paul Nihill M.B.E.

Vice-President:


Ron Wallwork M.B.E.

General Secretary:


Peter Cassidy

Treasurer:


Bill Wright

Chairman:


Peter Markham

Championship Secretary

Peter Marlow

Chairmen of Standing Sub-Committees

Coaching & Development:

Mike Fox

Finance & General Purposes:

Dave Ashman

International 


Peter Markham

Judges & Officials:


Peter Marlow

Rules, Records & Standards

Cecil Gittins

Others
Minutes Secretary:


Chris Flint

Press & Publicity Officer:

Peter Selby

Auditors:



Chris Berwick, Terry Morris.

The Secretary’s Annual Report for 2005-2006 and the treasurer’s Report and Accounts for 2005-2006 were both approved and adopted.

The title of the ‘President-elect’ was changed to ‘Vice President’.

Brian Ficken thanked the General Committee and the Association for all the support and assistance that he had received during the year and expressed his gratitude to those whose donations had helped to raise the income from his President’s Appeal to about $1500.

The newly-elected President spoke of his sense of the honour of being elected President once again and looked forward to a year in which the success of the European Cup promotion and the celebration of the R.W.A’s Centenary might spark a revival of interest in our sport.
WRITES MRS. ELIZABETH HEDGETHORNE

Dear Dave,


I’m hoping to move and my new address is to be Endymoin, The Tye, East Hanningfield, CHELMSFORD, Essex CM3 8AE.   01245-400876.

Thanks so much for sending Essex Walker for nearly 7 years.  I’m still very interested in race walking.  I noticed that John was mentioned 3 times in a recent issue.  I read about ---- ---- in the newspaper (a mention is made of an ex-walker who has requested that his name be no longer mentioned in Essex Walker – Ed).  I’ve found a book of early Race Walking Records and thought you might like it.  I’m moving to East Hanningfield because my daughter and son-in-law live there.  I’m 74 now and find it too difficult to look after Bridge Farm with all the buildings and land.  I’m going to a small house with a small garden.

I hope you all have a nice Christmas and Best Wishes for 2007.

Regards,  Elizabeth..

Adds. Hon. Ed.
Elizabeth send a bound book of World War II Race Walking Records.  After reading them I intend passing them on to one of our noted archivists.  Any takers?  In the book, mention is made of the 1943 Belgrave Harriers Open 7 Miles which saw 124 enter, 96 start and 89 finish.  The first 4 were:  C.J. Morris, Surrey AC 53.50, E.A. Staker, Highgate 54.12, A.W. Marler, Enfield AC 54.51 and Lance Bombardier J. Rutland, Belgrave 55.13.  Essex had 2 men in the top 10; Hew Neilson 8th in 55.45 and C. Lawson 56.07 – both of Woodford Green.  Private Woolfe of SWC won the handicap, while Belgrave won the team stakes (J. Rutland, R. McMullen and Aircraftman 1st class H. Churcher).  Enfield AC won the handicap team awards (C. Brown, A. Marler and A.J.Hubbard).
[image: image16.wmf]GREETINGS FROM SCOTLAND
Dear Dave,


Many thanks for sending a recent copy of the EW – just like old times reading about ‘weel kent faces’ as we say up here  Life changes but some things go on for ever.


Our life up here is a change too and we both love it.  Fresh air, blue skies (most of the time) and a community to get involved in.


I have been waiting for the web site to be updated so if you look at www.forresharriers.fsnet.co.uk  go to the jog Scotland button, bottom left hand corner, and go all the way through the site to the last photo and you will see yours truly doing a bit of running!


We have some great woodlands around (just like Epping Forest) so there is no excuse.  If you look at the Harriers website you will see there is an active athletics programme up here.


The former police officers amongst your readers may wish to know that 20/30 ex Mets get together in Inverness every couple of months.  Like me, everyone has left and returned, some names may be familiar – Mike Esson was a MPAA runner and a mate of John Backley’s, Finlay Maclennan was at Training School and Cannon Row, Alex, Moir and Norman Mackenzie were in the Firearms Branch and Roger Hoskins was at Chigwell Sports Club, to name but a few.


Thanks again for the trip down memory lane, regards to all.


Alex and Kathleen Ross.
EXCERPTS FROM PAUL NIHILL’S PRESIDENTIAL ACCEPTANCE SPEECH – SUNDAY 3RD DECEMBER 2006
Brian Ficken the outgoing President hands his chain of office over to the new President Paul Nihill MBE)

Paul Nihill thanked Brian Ficken for his services during the past year and reminded those present of his walking days with Woodford Green AC and The Stock EXCHANGE ac.  He went on to say that he and Brian had another sport in common – both were former amateur boxers.

Paul paid tribute to the pioneers of the RWA.  Teddy Knott (Surrey WC) the first President of what was then known as the Southern Counties Road Walking Association and Ernest Neville (Surrey WC) who helped draft the rules of the new organisation.  Paul told the meeting that he was on Ernest Neville’s Christmas card list!  Also all who have served the RWA since are praised.

Next year we are staging the European Cup for Race Walking in Leamington Spa on the 20th May.  It would be great if we could use this prestigious event to springboard British race walking back on it’s feet.

Looking further ahead to the 2012 London Olympics young British walkers must now aim for this very special occasion.  We must be represented in all the walking events and every effort to achieve this must be made by all.

Andi Drake as our National Coach must personally see to it that our top race walkers are seen to be in competitive action during our centenary year, and the years leading up to 2012.  Lack of competitive action is not doing our sport any good at all.  We’ve got to be seen; we’ve got to sell ourselves to the public and the rest of the athletic world to which incidentally we are fast becoming isolated.

I don’t want to read about a 70 year old winning races – I want to read of someone in their 20’s winning.

In conclusion am I at 67 out of touch? – or are they?

Happy Christmas and a prosperous new year to all of you and thank you for having me as your President in our Centenary year.

Paul Nihill
OH SO SHARPE!

Ubiquitous DAVE SHARPE turned-up at Monks Hill on Saturday 2nd December for a 5K and headed home a field of 23 to break the tape in 28.07 with CARL LAWTON just 3 seconds in arrears.  It was nice to welcome back 9th placed LAURENCE DORDOY (29.14) after a month’s injury lay-off.  It wad Dave’s 2nd victory of 2006, having previously headed home a Southern Veteran’s 3,000 metres field at Battersea Park some 6 months earlier.  Well Done!
ON CHRISTMAS DAY

Just reminding all Centurions – don’t forget to rise at 2pm GMT with charged glasses and join the worldwide toast.  
ESSEX LEAGUE 5K – BEXLEY 9TH DECEMBER
The idea of staging an event with the Cambridge H. Winter League had the desired effect of ‘kick-starting’ the series, for 27 lined-up (26 finished).  Praise for KIM HOWARD who had risen at 3.30 to commence work as a ‘postie’ and ALAN O’RAWE who forgot his racing pumps and competed in new shoes.  We welcomed back CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS after injury and PHIL BARNARD after illness.  The overall team race saw Belgrave and Ilford tied, with Ilford coming top thanks to LAURENCE DORDOY’s highest-placed scoring position.  The Record’s TIM WATT took photographs.

RESULT (Frame + Essex Positions Only – Full Result in Record/AW)
1
A. Goudie


BH
23.56

2
J. Tomlin


Dfd
25.22

3
S. Hales (L)

Sty
25.35

4
S. Uttley


Ilf
25.57

5
P. Barnard

CP
26.17

6
C. Hobbs


Med/Ltn
27.10

8
D. Sharpe

Ilf
27.35

9
L. Dordoy


Ilf
27.52

12
P. King


BH/Ltn
28.53

14
C. O’Rawe-Hobbs (L)
BB/CP
29.06

17
A. O’Rawe

Ilf
30.03

19
P. Crane


SWC
31/27

20
B. Boggenpoel

CP
31.39

21
K. Howard (L)

Sth
31.53

24
M. Barnbrook

Ilf
34.54

25
D. Ainsworth

Ilf
36.15

26
P. Ficken (L)

SWC/Ltn
27.21
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MERRY CHRISTMAS AND A HAPPY NEW YEAR TO ALL OUR READERS
LOCAL FIXTURES


Sun 17 Dec	Ilford Xmas 10k (+Essex League)		Chigwell Row		10.30 am


Sat 23 Dec	Enfield League 5 Miles (+ presentation)		Donkey Lane		2.30 pm	


Tue 26 Dec	Enfield Boxing Day 5k (different course)		Donkey Lane		11 am


Sat 6 Jan		SWC Inter-club 10k + YAG			Monks Hill		2 pm


Sun 21 Jan	L.P.R. 9k Yacht Handicap			Blackheath Park		11.30 am


Sat 27 Jan	Enfield League 5 Miles			Donkey Lane		2.30 pm


Sun 4 Feb	London Walks (incl. Essex League 10k)		Victoria Park		1 pm


Sat 10 Feb	Cambridge H. Winter League 5k		Bexley			2 pm


Sun 18 Feb	Essex 10 Miles (+ League)			Chigwell			10 am


Sat 24 Feb	RWA Southern Area 20k (+Essex Champs)	Imber Court		1 pm


Sat 3 Mar		Enfield League 5 Miles			Donkey Lane		2.30 pm


Sun 4 Mar	BMAF Indoor 3,000 metres		Pickett’s Lock		TBA


Sat 10 Mar	Cam H. Winter League 5k (+ presentation)	Bexley			2 pm


Sat 17 Mar	Enfield League 5 Miles (+ Pat Furey Trophies)Donkey Lane		2.30 pm


Sun 18 Mar	LPR Yacht Handicap 9k			Blackheath Park		11.30 am








